British Airways Athletics Club

Minutes of 2014 Annual General Meeting 
Concorde Club

11th June 2014
Present:
	Alan Anderson
	Tony Barnwell
	Paul Brandon

	Ann Coffey
	John Coffey
	Nick Edge

	Brian Forrester
	Denis Foxley
	Neil Frediani

	Alan Friar
	Eddie Giles
	Steve Hillier

	Roderick Hoffman
	Chris Kelly
	Allan Morrish

	Sue Morrish
	Steve Newell
	Patrick O’Shea

	Richard Ruffell
	Gary Rushmer
	Graham Taylor

	Mark Taylor
	Helen Smith
	Barry Walters

	Harry Wild
	John Williams
	


Apologies:

	Clara Halket
	Alastair Heslop
	John Taylor

	Simon Turton 
	Marion Woodhouse
	


1.0
Minutes of 2013 Annual General Meeting
The minutes of the 2013 Annual General Meeting were read and agreed.
2.0 President’s Address:  John Williams

John pointed out that he was not often at the club, and had become more of a cyclist than a runner.  However, he kept closely in touch with the news of club activities and was impressed with all that was being achieved.  It was good to see that attendance was up at the AGM, and that the club membership numbers are turning a corner.

Our level of activities offered to members is significant, with the Concorde and Speedbird events, Cross Countries, Track & Field, WARR and parkruns showing great team spirit and good results.  At our Forum two years ago we said that club activities could be better.  How have we got there?  

By getting involved ourselves and developing the team spirit to a new level.

The news digest has proved an excellent communications tool, and has kept members informed of the opportunities open to them.  Roderick is to be congratulated, and needs our help in feeding him with information.  

Well done once again to Brian and the committee.  With their work and guidance, John was confident of the year ahead.

3.0 Chairman’s Report:  Brian Forrester

Events to look out for include the club BBQ in August – I hope you can attend.  I’m always pleased to celebrate club birthdays, with cards and where appropriate cakes.  Thank you to Sue and Alan Morrish for doing the honours, and for the various photographers in providing cake decorations.

I’ve been handling the clock hires - we are doing well financially with this venture.

Outstanding events of the past year:

· Hosting the ASCA Cross Country in Cranford Park.  Thank you Gary for a great event.

· The ladies 5K in Waterside Park, where 31 ladies completed the event.  Thanks to Helen and Tom for the excellent organisation.

· The Green Belt Relay.  BAAC won the Corporate Shield.  Thank you Chris Kelly for taking over the management of this event.

· The parkruns – we hear and read plenty about how many runners have done how many different venues.   Fantastic!

Also, coming soon, will be our second Concorde 5 mile event, managed by Roderick.  Please come along to help or compete.
Take care and have fun.

4.0 Treasurer’s Report:  Chris Kelly

See attached report.
5.0 Communications Secretary’s Report: Roderick Hoffman 

Thanks for your continuing contribution to the weekly digest.  The amount of information provided is variable – sometimes more than will fit into a week’s news, sometimes too much, so there has to be some editorial involvement!  Photographs are always welcomed.  Please keep sending me your good quality reports.
We will discuss Associate Membership later in the evening.

6.0 Ladies Captain’s Report:  Clara Halket
In general things have improved for us in the last year, from the XC League to the Speedbird 5K race. I am hoping that we move from strength to strength and attract more new runners to the Club.  To this end I’ve been canvassing in my new work environment for runners who may wish to come and try out our events. 

Surrey League Ladies Cross Country – Division 2

It was Mel’s turn to break from running this season while Kat returned to racing after a well-deserved rest and was consistently one of our top scorers despite claiming she was ‘unfit’! 

We also welcomed Natalie Ruffell as a regular team member. Although a member of another club, Natalie has been running for us as a 2nd claim runner and we hope to see her back in the team again this coming season.

Thanks to all our other regulars Helen, Marion, Monica, Deby and Lissa, and also Carole Ash who we hope will become a regular this season.

We made a big improvement in our final standing, 16th out of 49 teams, up from 21st out of 48 last year. We even recorded a ‘B’ team at 40th out 49, not bad for one of the lowest turnout clubs.

Dates and Venue for the 2014/2015 Season

Match 1 – 11 Oct 14 – Richmond Park (hosted by Kingston AC & Polytechnic H)

Match 2 – 06 Dec 14 – Nonsuch Park, Cheam (26.2 RRC)

Match 3 – 10 Jan 15 – Wimbledon Common (Wimbledon Windmilers)

Match 4 – 07 Feb 15 – Farthing Downs, Coulsdon (South London Harriers)

All matches start at 12 noon. I look forward to all the after-race nice cakes and drinks!

Speedbird 5K – Wednesday, 14 May 2014 

From 19 participants last year to 31 this year, what a difference a year made! Credit must surely go to serial promoters such as Roderick, Alastair, Neil and club runners competing in external events raising the Speedbird profile.

No surprise that Sally Stubbs of Runnymead Runners was once again the overall champion and got to keep the trophy for yet another year( 

Taking 2nd place was Julie Barclay, a BA turn-round-manager who runs for Woking AC, and 3rd Claudia Manera of Ealing, Southall & Middlesex.

This year flying the BA flag were Alice (9th), Monica (19th) and Helen (20th).

A special 'Thanks' to Alastair who had been doing a lot of the promotion and other background work; and Roderick who helped with the communication with BA Properties; Tom and Helen for getting there early in the afternoon to mark the course, not forgetting the time Helen had put in to do the risk assessment, maps and other forms; and Brian for organising the drinks and prizes ready for the day.

A BIG Thank You to all marshals and helpers for giving up a lovely evening, without whom the event wouldn’t have taken place.

BUPA 10000m – 25 May 2014 (Bank Holiday Sunday)

This was my 2nd year as marshals organiser for this event, and was very grateful to the 35 volunteers who responded and turned up on the day to help keep our Club financially healthy and in the good books of the London Marathon organisers.

Due to my new job, I was unable to be at the event on the day. However, the gallant knights who responded to my distress calls helped save the day. Thank you, Gary, Alastair and Neil, for leading the teams at various marshal points. 

This year we were asked to marshal 3 crossing points along Birdcage Walk, 1 at Horseguard and to lead the St Mary’s Uni team at Embankment. We were also asked to help out at the start waves, a first for us. Due to the increased number of runners, there were 16 start waves, up from 9 last year.

The increased number of runners caused us some problems at our crossings, and I expected other crossings also faced similar issues.

The feedback I received from the Organisers was very positive and happy with the way crossing points were managed. They expressed their thanks to our efficient volunteers for a job well done!

Our feedback has been sent to the Organisers to feed into their debrief and reconsider options for next year. 

Finally, thank you everyone, for your continued support of the Ladies Captain role (
7.0 Men’s Captain’s Report: - Gary Rushmer
I have now reached the end of my second year as captain, and what a difference a year makes.
Last year I said I was a little disappointed in the turnouts we were getting at our Surrey cross country races, but this year I can't thank you enough. First we get a full team for every cross country, 
including two new runners to x/c:  Mark Turner & Ian Cunningham & the returning Simon Turton.
Even at the last meeting we got 13 runners, although two of my regular runners even went sick. (So they said!)
Needless to say we went on to gain promotion to div 3 so well done to the team.
X/C fixtures for 2014-2015 are
11th Oct: Richmond park
8th Nov: Epsom downs
10th Jan: Oxshott & a old favourite of ours 
7th Feb: Lloyd park

The highlight of the year for me was BAAC holding a very successful annual ASCA cross country race in Cranford park, where numbers were way up on previous years, combined with our own x/c championships. Not only that, but we managed to give all BAAC members, their supporters & marshals a free lunch which I think went down quiet well.
Both individually and in the team competitions we acquitted ourselves well picking up a number
of awards. With both the men & ladies came second in the team events, with Paul Knechtl coming home second in the individual event & Kat Stather coming home 3rd for the ladies. We had Chris Kelly winning the 1st v40 and Barry Walters taking the 1st v50 so well done to all.
In our own x/c championships it was Paul Knechtl & Kat Stather winning the men's & ladies races.
Again I would like to thank the excellent turnout of marshals, timekeepers & first aiders that made the race and day a success. Also to Tom Rowley for marking out the course. (feedback from other teams encouraging at the way we kept  the cost down and maybe that's the way to go in the future) 
Also this year in February we returned to race in the Milocarian x/c at Sandhurst were BAAC had  7 runners, 5 men & 2 ladies, with BA coming 4th on the day.  Chris Kelly led the team home.
As before the food was great. ( same again for next year we hope) 

The London marathon had mixed fortunes for our runners again this year, with Paul Knechtl being first British Airways man home in a time of 3:04:51. The marshalling turnout was once again excellent.

Good news again, BAAC took part in the Green Belt Relay this year with Chris Kelly taking over from Brian Bennett after 9 years in charge.  We went on to win the corporate team award once again, (Rules are rules) with Dave Dixon being our second ever stage winner.

Then most recently Richard Ruffell got a BAAC team together and we took park in the Maidenhead Marathon relay.  BAAC came 1st in a time of 2:54:23, with 10 BA runners yes 10, including, 3 seniors (now that's a first for a long time) and 3 associate members.  Paul Knechtl went on to win the fasted individual award for men.

At this time I can not comment  on the Concorde 5 mile or the bridges relay as we have had to change the date of the AGM, but all in all a very good year for the men's team. Well done

I would like to thank everyone for their support during the past year and look forward to another successful year.


8.0 Track & Field Captain’s Report:  Eddie Giles
I would like to thank everyone who has helped me in my 6th year as Track & Field Captain.
Monday training at Uxbridge track.

We continue throughout the year at Uxbridge track on a Monday evening, and on the average around 5 club members turn up on a regular basis, but we could do with some more.

Vets League.

The Men’s team made their debut at the Mid London Division Vets league.  4 events - 3 at Battersea track – 1 at Hillingdon track.  Gary Rushmer competed in the 800,1500, 3000m, Triple& Long Jump.  Chris Kelly competed in the 800 & 3000m at Hillingdon.  Steve Hillier won the age related Hammer event at Hillingdon, and mostly did at least 5 events at Battersea winning again the age related Hammer event.  Both events saw Hammer throws of over 30m, so this is why he was voted Male athlete of the year 2013.

On the other hand , your track & field captain had a very short life at his debut in the Vets league.

In his 1st race , the 100m sprint, at about 50m- around 7 seconds , disaster struck, right leg gave way , Hamstring tear , rolling on the ground, broken left wrist, skinned left shoulder . Having started in lane 5 ,ended up in lane 7 sprawled out on the track. My season was over, I would like to thank all the people that got me through that time and as Arnie would say “ I’ll be back”.

  

 Grand Prix

The Grand Prix season saw all 6 evenings with an average of 5 athletes participating.  Gary Rushmer won 5 event on the track and the jumps.  Steve Hillier won 4 of the throwing events, but Gary just had the edge on points so he was the Track trophy winner 2013.

 

Rosenheim League.

The Men’s team did very well the year at the Rosenheim league , mainly Gary Rushmer, Steve Hillier & Chris Kelly , But when the chips are down and some are injured , holidays , work/ family commitments, along come our Supersubs to boost the team.

This happened at St Mary’s track when Alan Anderson competed in the 100m, 1500m & Javelin throw , whilst Steve Newell completed 3 events as well ,the 200m , Long Jump & Shot Putt, we have such a depth of strength.

 

Dates for your Diary

Grand Prix all at Hillingdon Track.

Monday 7th July   200m & Javelin

Monday 18th August   400m & Discus

Monday 1st Sept   100m & Hammer

 

Vets league Events

Monday 23rd June at Battersea

Monday 14th July at Perivale

 

Rosenheim league events

Wednesday 18th June  St Mary’s Twickenham

Wednesday 2nd July  Eton BA are hosting ,help required please.

Wednesday 16th July  Walton

BA Club Championships has been postponed to 28th September at Eton 

 

This year at the track:  
We are around halfway into the season 2014 -3 Grand Prix- 3 Rosenheim & 2 Vets events so far.  

Records are tumbling as the season progresses.  Janet Smith has rejoined the athletic section and at Battersea she has claimed the vacant WV45 Discus & Shot records , and a possible further record on Monday 9th June at Uxbridge Vets event, the Hammer – but no official results so far.  Eddie Giles , going into the MV65 section this season, has claimed the Triple jump record at The 1st GP at Uxbridge, the vacant High jump & Discus records at the Walton Rosenheim and the Shot Putt record at Battersea vets event.  Also Tony Barnwell came along to the Vets event at Uxbridge 9th June and competing in the Long Jump, he could have secured the MV70 record as it is vacant at this moment. I’m waiting for the official results from that meeting.  With Steve Hillier going up to the MV60 section soon this season, more records are sure to be broken.
 

9.0 Election of new committee 

The following members were elected to the committee were proposed by Alan Anderson, seconded by Barry Walters, and elected unopposed:
Chairman



Brian Forrester

Deputy Chairman


Paul Brandon
Honorary Secretary


Steve Hillier
Honorary Treasurer


Chris Kelly 

Ladies Captain



Clara Halket
Men’s Captain



Gary Rushmer
Membership Secretary


Alan Friar
Communications Secretary

Roderick Hoffman
Statistics Secretary


Nick Edge
Events Secretary


Neil Frediani
Track & Field Captain


Eddie Giles
Committee Member (without portfolio) Alastair Heslop
10.0 Winter Five Mile Handicap

Paul Brandon presented the award for our most consistent five mile runner of the winter to Richard Ruffell.

11.0 Associate Membership:  Roderick Hoffman
Three years ago BAAC formed a sub-group to review our declining membership numbers.  One of the main recommendations, enhancement of our internal communications, has proven a success, particularly through the digest, and now yammer and facebook.  This year we have gained a new level of financial control over our own money due to the changes underway within BA Clubs.
The proposal to introduce Associate Membership was initially parked, but was brought in early in 2014 as a one year trial, following very limited discussion with BA Clubs.  Seven associates have been recruited to date, around 10% of our membership, with more interested parties expected to join.  
The Associate Members are getting involved in BAAC events away from the Concorde Club, but they are unlikely to be seen in Heston very often.  

Do members think that the concept is sound?  How much should we charge for Associate Membership?  (The charge is at the normal membership of £9 for the period of the trial).
12.0 Open Forum

Further discussion centred on Associate Membership.  Topics included:

· Voting rights?

· Eligibility to stand for the committee?  Perhaps yes, but not the executive positions?

· Could Associate Membership act as a lead in to Full Membership?

· Might Full Members change to become Associate Members?

· What if the majority of our members left BA Clubs?

· How do we make the decision to continue with the trial, make it permanent or drop it?  A members’ forum/Special GM next Spring.

· Advice from our President:  Keep BA Clubs up to date with progress on this issue.  Discussion should be logged – any decision we make without their awareness could come back to bite us.

The meeting was asked to vote on whether they supported the idea of the Associate Membership trial.  The response was a unanimous “Yes”

AGM 2014 minutes.doc 
Steve Hillier

    Athletics Section - Annual General Meeting - Treasurer’s Report for 2013/14

	 
	Year to 31 March 2014
	Year to 31 March 2013

	 
	Income
	Spending
	Total
	Income
	Spending
	Total

	Income
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Subscriptions (80 Members)
	-£702
	
	-£702
	-£648
	
	-£648

	England Athletics Affiliation (50)
	-£530
	£570
	£40
	-£260
	£320
	£60

	London Marathon Marshalling
	-£1,650
	
	-£1,650
	-£1,330
	£18
	-£1,312

	Coach Hire
	-£370
	£370
	 
	-£360
	£360
	 

	Equipment & Sales
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Sale of Kit / Write-down
	-£250
	£340
	£90
	-£55
	£63
	£8

	WARR T-Shirts / Tax
	-£761
	£776
	£15
	-£257
	
	-£257

	Equipment / Clock Rentals / Gym
	-£295
	£248
	-£47
	-£55
	£247
	£192

	Events – 2013
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Concorde 5M 
	-£892
	£1,439
	£547
	-£848
	£862
	£14

	Ladies 5K 
	-£98
	£15
	-£83
	-£188
	£180
	-£8

	GBR 
	 
	£775
	£775
	-£445
	£420
	-£25

	XC
	 
	£85
	£85
	-£75
	£89
	£14

	Round Norfolk Relay
	 
	
	 
	-£30
	£200
	£170

	ASCA
	-£1,635
	£1,483
	-£151
	 
	
	 

	CIEs
	 
	
	 
	 
	£4
	£4

	Track & Field
	 
	£80
	£80
	 
	£142
	£142

	RTP, Watersplash, RTB, Quiz
	-£121
	
	-£121
	-£242
	
	-£242

	Spending
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Round The Block Printing
	 
	
	 
	 
	
	 

	Affiliation Fees (ex Eng Aths)
	 
	£45
	£45
	 
	£40
	£40

	Trophies & Prizes
	 
	
	 
	 
	£130
	£130

	Cards, Flowers & Stationery
	 
	£250
	£250
	 
	£220
	£220

	BBQ & Birthday Cakes
	 
	£33
	£33
	 
	£312
	£312

	Internal Catering
	 
	£756
	£756
	 
	£368
	£368

	Grand Total
	-£7,303
	£7,265
	-£38
	-£4,792
	£3,975
	-£818

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Float
	£50
	
	
	£50
	
	

	Stock Balance at year-end
	£539
	
	
	£539
	
	

	Accumulated Fund at start of year
	-£5,663
	
	 
	-£4,846
	
	 

	Surplus for the year
	-£38
	
	
	-£818
	
	

	Accumulated Fund at year-end
	-£5,701
	
	
	-£5,663
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Basic Facilities from BA Clubs
	£78
	
	
	£1,262
	
	


Accumulated Fund


Overall we gained £38 in the year ending 31st March 2013 taking our accumulated fund to £5,701. This was again helped by the contributions received from the London Marathon events in return for our Marshals assistance and expertise.

Income


£702 was received from our 80 members - 2 up on 2013! - of whom 54 affiliated to England Athletics, and 37 paid by Direct Debit.  We received £1,650 for marshalling at the London Marathon, City Race, Bupa 10K, and Prudential Ride London.

Equipment and Stock
We purchased some new T-Shirts, in our BA colours, and they proved popular sellers. Likewise with WARR T-Shirts, organised by Roderick. We also paid for and recovered the Tax on some WARR tickets. We received nearly £300 from hiring out our clock, and purchased First Aid Kits and Waterproof Clipboards. We spent £110 on coaching courses for two Club members.

Events


The (2013) inaugural Concorde 5M and Ladies 5K made losses of £464, due to reduced numbers, against the usual prize fund, increased expenditure on brasses, new arrows, more engravings, and the usual donations. We perhaps need to look at what we can do to “market” these key events to new and old attendees.

The 2013 Green Belt Relay was cancelled, but we had to repay entries to the event received in FY2012 (£225) and we also paid in advance the entry fee and accommodation for 2014 (£550), which will be returned, apart from the £200 subsidy. We also missed out on the 2013 Round Norfolk Relay, due to lack of numbers.

We did, however, affiliate to both Mens and Ladies Cross-Country Leagues, ideal preparation for our excellent ASCA XC event, which was popular and successful, and even including the SJA Medical Cover (£120 - which will appear in the 2014 accounts) financially positive.

We continue to affiliate to the Southern Counties Veterans AC League, for T&F competition.

The RTB and RTP races, Quiz and Awards Raffles, raised £121 which will be sent to White Lodge (in 2014), so the years Charitable Donations were £221, making £3,170 since 2008.

Spending


Our usual Affiliation fees were paid to Middlesex and Surrey Athletic Associations. Cards and postage were up slightly to £250, we had far fewer Birthdays, but more than made up for it in increased Catering after Events.

Basic Facilities
BA Clubs granted us £1,100 to hire Track facilities for the Rosenheim Meeting and our Club T&F Championships, and to subsidise Track Visits, but this year we only spent £78 on subsidies, as the Rosenheim event was paid for in advance in FY2012, and the Track & Field Fun Day was carried over due to a washout on the original date.

Chris Kelly


Athletics Section Treasurer


9th June 2014

